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Abstract
The present study aimed to provide an optimal model of affective attitude in customers' purchasing decisions in industrial markets. In the
present study, the researcher used a mixed approach. For this purpose, in the first study, to identify the components of affective attitude in
customer purchasing decisions in industrial markets, grounded approach was used. In the second study, the model was tested using a
quantitative method. The data collection tools in the first study included protocol and in-depth interviews with fifteen sales managers and
CEOs of producers and university professors. In the next step, the required data were distributed among 320 customers and the results were
analyzed in AMOS software. The present study was conducted by performing fifteen interviews to reach theoretical saturation and finally
100 open codes were extracted. Based on the theoretical literature, axial and selective coding was done and the results were presented in the
form of six main dimensions and twenty-eight sub-dimensions. The present study model included main dimensions including satisfaction
with industrial brand, decision making process, satisfaction with industrial marketing channel, strengthening relationship marketing,
heuristics and price and twenty-eight sub-dimensions. The results show that the researcher’s paradigm model has a good fit for generalizing
its results to a larger population.
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1. Introduction

brand relationships (MacInnis, 2011). By shifting the
approach from transactional marketing to relational
marketing, marketing studies focused on individual
influences. Thus, the role of affects, the subconscious
processes of the customer's mind, and the heuristics
slowly opened their door into the world of industrial
marketing. There are several reasons for the hypothesis
that affective attitude influences decision making.
Affective attitudes in decision making can be processed
even when the person is unaware of the stimulus
(Zeelandand & Henseler 2018). Pfoertsch et al. (2007)
believe that trained managers and professionals make
rational decisions. In most industries and situations, there
is not just one right answer to a purchasing decision, but
there are many plausible options that can all be
rationalized if necessary (Pfoertsch et al., 2007). Given
what was stated above, the aim of this study is to answer
the following questions:
1-What are the dimensions, components and indicators of
the concept of affective attitude model in customer
purchasing decisions in industrial markets, with a mixed
approach?
2- What is the priority of dimensions, components and
indicators of affective attitude model in customer
purchasing decisions in industrial markets with a mixed
approach?
3-What is the model of affective attitude in customer
purchasing decisions in industrial markets with a mixed
approach?

Studies have revealed that effective marketing strategies
have nowadays a strong impact on customer perceptions
of the brand and consumer attitudes (Elizabeth et al.,
2021). The customer attitude describes the customer's
general assessment of an object (Almquist et al, 2018).
Based on the studies, attitude consists of three
components: affective, cognitive and behavioral.
Affective attitude includes feelings or emotions of
consumers towards a product (Kevser & İpek 2021). It is
related to the general customer tendency for a product.
Understanding how customers evaluate products has a
particular importance to marketers, since it is the
foundation of successful targeting programs (Charles
2016). People are usually driven by affects to purchase
consumer products. However, organizational purchasing
behavior has often been treated as a rational activity
(Kemp et al. 2018).
Since early structures overemphasized the logical
technical and economic aspects of industrial purchasing
behavior, a redefinition is being presented that the "human
element in industrial purchasing" has a significant
importance (Swani et al., 2014)
Kemp et al. (2018) state that people play a key role in
decision-making, and people’s decision-making often
involves a set of affects and rationality. Thus, corporate
purchasers deal not only with logic and experimentation
but also with affects. These affects are inherently hidden
in the communications created through customer and
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customers define specific and logical reasons for an
attitude? What is the role of affects and intellect in the
development and formation of such an attitude? The
answers to these questions have also a particular
importance to those working in the area of advertising.
The results and effects of an affective attitude are
important in industrial purchasing decisions and can
influence other areas of marketing related to the product,
and make it necessary to address this issue (Chaudhuri,
2006).

2.Theoretical Foundations of Research
2.1. Affective reaction and purchasing behavior
Researchers have developed a set of models and
frameworks to explain the factors that influence
organizational purchasing behavior. There is a common
sense at the heart of many of these findings, which sees
organizational purchasing as a rational, cognitive, and
highly objective process that is largely driven by logic
rather than affect. The complexity, duration, cost, and
scale of organizational purchases tend to validate this
reasoning that purchasers are rational thinkers. Unlike
individual purchases in consumer markets, corporate
purchases tend to be larger purchases, with higher cost
ratios, longer negotiations, customized products,
contractual complexities, and more involvement of
stakeholders.
Researchers and authorities often believe that the
difficulties of scope, size, and cost of purchasing make it
a serious issue that requires the development of rational
decisions and the implementation of thoughtful planning,
which is efficiently profitable for a company. (Pfoertsch,
et al,.2007) However, recent studies which challenge this
hypothesis and debates about the role of affects in the
B2B relationship are emerging. Purchaser-seller
relationships affect commercial markets (Kemp et al,
2018). Interestingly, the organization’s support of affects
in the organization's marketing has been achieved through
marketing communications (Hutchins et al. 2017).
Fleming, 2018 argues that affects are not just for
impulsive purchases. We naturally associate affective
brand positions with impulsive purchasing decisions:
purchasing the options that people make either quickly or
based on a few facts with little conscious attention. For
this reason, emotional brands are mainly associated with
B2C marketing, attractive to people who have the power
to make individual decisions, and do not have to consider
those decisions for as long as they want.
However, it is wrong to assume that a longer period of
study takes the affects out of selecting options. They can
give deeper affects more time to make an impact. The
more we measure our options for decisions with important
outcomes, the more we need our feelings, instincts, and
memories to help us make choices. (Hawaldar,2003) For
this reason, research on the role of affects in the purchase
of the organization is increasingly growing (Fleming
2018). D'Antone, state that today’s business models of
B2B and B2C are increasingly more similar to each other
due to digitalization of the economy through the Internet,
growing number of small industrial businesses that have
behavioral patterns closer to individual customers, and the
availability and use of media that has made similar
advertising strategies increasingly possible. Moreover,
many industrial products are purchased online through
design websites (D'Antone, 2012). Therefore, marketers
nowadays are more concerned than ever about knowing
how attitudes are formed and maintained. Are they the
result of a logical, sequential and propositional
combination? Or are they affective and intuitive? Do the

2.2. The relationship between affects and cognition
Researchers now know that empirical thinking and
analytical thinking are constantly active. Although people
may be able to do the right thing without analysis, it is
unlikely that they will be able to use analytical thinking
rationally without guidance of affects in this regard (Diba
et al. 2019). Gyro, argues that there really is no separate
system of affects and cognition because complex
cognitive-affective behavior results from the rich and
dynamic interaction between brain networks. In fact, they
suggest that affects and cognition interact strongly in the
brain and they are often integrated, and jointly play a role
in creating behavior (Gyro, 2018).
Several theoretical approaches have been proposed to
explain how affects interact with the decision-making
process. One of the first approaches was the framework of
affects as information proposed by Phelps, He argues that
affective states, such as positive or negative moods,
provide information about evaluation judgments, and
suggests that complex evaluations are solved by
individuals using affective information to shape
judgments.(Phelps, 2006) Research conducted in this
regard has generally shown that participants in a good
mood perform better than those in a bad mood. This type
of approaches assumes that what is very important about
affects when making decisions is positive and negative
orientation. (Kevser & İpek 2021) A negative mood
leads to more pessimistic or negative evaluations or
judgments, and a positive mood leads to positive attitudes
or positive judgments. It is especially highlighted when
the mood cannot be attributed to an unrelated causal event
(Laplaca, 2016).
Unlike the framework of affects as information, which
focuses mainly on incidental affects, Matias theory of
decision-making affects is based on predicted or expected
affects, that is, feelings of pleasure or dissatisfaction that
stem directly from the desired consequences. (Matias,
2018) Decision affect theory, a modification of theories
of hopelessness and regret, assumes that decision makers
calculate the weight of the expected affects that they
believe will result from the possible outcome of a
decision, and then select the option that they believe is
most pleasurable.(Leone,2005) Affect heuristic, proposed
by Steward et al., 2019, is a related approach to describe
the importance of affects in guiding judgments and
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decisions. Affect heuristic is a quick and easy process of
evaluating a risky option based on a person's immediate
feelings of liking or disliking. It refers to the affects
derived from the options, but the affective response may
be due to unknown effects of unrelated incidents or
memories. Affects can be a factor in many important
(including probabilistic) decisions. Using a general
affective impact, which is readily available, can be
simpler and more efficient than weighing the negative and
positive aspects of various reasons or retrieving relevant
examples from memory, especially when the judgment or
decision required is complex, or psychological resources
are limited (Paul, 2011).

2.3. Grounded theory
Grounded theory is an "inductive" methodology of
discovery theory that allows the researcher to develop a
theoretical report of "general properties of the subject"
while simultaneously strengthen the base of this report in
experimental observations. Strauss and Corbin, proposed
three coding methods by developing the procedures in the
book entitled “Discovery of grounded theory”, including
open coding, axial coding, and selective coding. They are
used as a part of the theory making process (Li, 2001).

Fig.1.Types of coding
2.3.1. Coding

primary categories of information about the study
phenomenon by segmenting the information. The
researcher bases the categories on all the collected data,
such as interviews, observations, and events (Krisol,
2005, p. 397).

2.3.1.1.Open coding
Open coding is an analytical process through which
concepts are identified and their properties and
dimensions are discovered in data (Li, 2001, p.49). At this
stage, the theorizing of grounded theory forms the

Fig. 2. Concept-Cue model (Glaser, 1978; Fernandez, 2004)
2.3.1.2.Axial coding

properties and dimensions. This coding is called "axial"
because the coding takes place around the "axis" of a
category. At this stage, the categories, properties, and

Axial coding is the process of linking categories to
subcategories, and linking categories at the level of
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dimensions of open coding are developed and put in their
place to create the growing knowledge on the
relationships (Li, 2001). In the axial coding phase, Strauss
discusses some of the key steps shown in the list below
(Strauss and corbin, 1990). This is a list of key axial
coding actions.
1. Stating the properties of a category and their
dimensions, and an action that was initiated during open
coding.

2. Identifying different conditions, different actions or
interactions and different implications related to a
phenomenon.
3-Relating a category to its subcategories, through
propositions that explain how they relate to each other
4-Searching for clues in the data that indicate how the
main categories may be related to each other

Axial Coding Model

Categories Derived
From Open Coding

Context
Category

Consequences

Strategies

Axial Category

Causal
Conditions

Category

Category

Intervening
Conditions

Category

Fig. 3.Grounded theory coding: from open coding to axial coding. (Creswell, 2005)
2.3.1.3.Selective coding

categories that need further improvement and
development. Thus, category-orientation is a very
important part of integrating and improving categories
(Li, 2001).

Selective coding is a process of integrating and improving
categories (Strauss, 1987). At this stage of coding, the
grounded theory forms a theory of the relationships
between the categories in the axial coding model. At a
basic level, this abstract explanatory theory is presented
for the process studied in the research. The process of
integrating and improving theory in selective coding
(Strauss, 1987) is through techniques such as storyline
writing that connects categories to each other, and the
process of categorization through personal notes on
theoretical ideas. In a storyline, the researcher examines
how specific factors affect the phenomenon and lead to
the use of specific strategies with specific outputs
(Kristol, 2005, p. 398). In other words, selective coding
takes the findings of the previous coding process, selects
the axial category, systematically relates it to other
categories, proves relationships, and completes the

3. Research Methods
In the present study, the researcher used the grounded
approach in the qualitative stage to achieve the conceptual
model. Based on the final model of the researcher in
Figure 1, after the initial model was extracted from the
qualitative method, to answer the question to what extent
the model developed by the researcher can correspond to
reality, structural equations and regression were used. In
other words, at this stage, using field data collected and
using AMOS software, the conceptual model obtained
from the strategy of grounded theory was evaluated. The
statistical population in the qualitative section of the study
consists of two sections. In the qualitative section,
suppliers or purchasers who have experienced the process
of selling or purchasing industrial equipment are
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considered as a statistical population. The researcher
started coding after conducting each interview with
experts. Since qualitative research is exploratory in nature
and requires the participation of a small number of
respondents, the sampling strategy in this research and in
the qualitative section was snowball (chain).
The criterion for the sample size was to achieve
theoretical saturation in the qualitative section, meaning
that in the interviews with the statistical population, no
new indicator or structure was identified. In this study,
the researcher has conducted 15 interviews to achieve
theoretical saturation and finally extracted 100 open codes
were extracted, and then, based on the theoretical
literature axial and selective coding was done. In the
qualitative section of the study, the researcher measured
the reliability of the interviews. He used the test-retest
reliability and inter-rater agreement method. The results
showed that the test-retest reliability was 81% and the
inter-rater agreement index was 79%. It can be stated that
the reliability of coding was confirmed. Also, the validity
of qualitative research, according to the naturalistic and
pluralistic approach, depends on the researcher's abilities
to implement it. Validity in the qualitative stage,
especially qualitative interviews, is related to two issues
of reality and knowledge.
For this purpose, in the seven proposed stages of
qualitative research, which include determining the
subject, design, position and conditions of the interview,
taking notes of the interviews, analyzing, confirming and
reporting the validity, this validity has been checked and
confirmed step by step. Quantitative research method in
this section was descriptive-survey type. A convenience
sampling strategy was used in this section. The statistical
population of this section included customers of industrial
products. Accordingly, 320 questionnaires were the basis
for analyzing the research data in the quantitative section
and model testing. These data were first sorted in SPSS
software and then analyzed using AMOS software. Also,
Cronbach's alpha was used to evaluate the reliability of
the study, which was obtained at 0.886 in this study. Since
the calculated Cronbach's alpha coefficient is more than
0.667, it can be said that reliability is at the acceptable
level. The construct validity of the researcher's conceptual
model was also investigated using the confirmatory factor
analysis approach. The results of this test are given in
Table 1.

index is to 1, the better the data for analysis. Also, the
total cumulative variance explained for the factors and
dimensions of the research model is 0.801, indicating high
power of the model to explain the changes in research
findings.
4. Results
4.1. Open coding
In this study, the researcher started open coding with each
interview. Using this method, at each stage, the codes
extracted from the interviews were given appropriate
concepts and labels to identify the basic concepts and key
categories of the research. These categories should be
abstract enough to integrate the defined concepts and
codes well for their wider theoretical inclusion and
examination. Hence, more than 100 significant or
essential points were obtained from qualitative interviews.
4.2. Axial coding
In the axial coding stage, the categories and subcategories
obtained from open coding are related to each other
according to their dimensions and properties.
 Causal conditions
There are events that create situations and issues related
to a phenomenon and explain why individuals and groups
respond in specific ways (Table 2)
Table 2
Categories related to causal conditions
f

Industrial brand
satisfaction

Expected brand value
product performance
satisfaction
Positive advertising

19
11
16

They represent a specific set of properties related to
phenomena that generally refer to the location of relevant
events and can provide the specific conditions in which
strategies for managing, controlling, and responding to the
phenomenon occur (Table 3).
Table 3
Categories and concepts related to contextual conditions
General category

Test values

KMO for sampling adequacy

Bartlett test outputs

Subcategory

 Contextual conditions

Table 1
KMO and Bartlett test results
Test parameters

General category

Heuristics

0.79

Subcategory

f

Availability
Complexity
First impression
Persistence

14
12
12
13

X2 value

0.615

Df

0.18

 Intervening conditions

Sig

0.000

They include more general conditions such as time,
atmosphere, and culture that act as facilitating or limiting
strategies. These factors are shown in Table 4.

In this study, the value of the index calculated for this
study is 0.812, which is more than the acceptable
minimum (KMO>0.6). In fact, the closer the value of the

Table 4
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 Axial category

Categories and concepts related to the intervening conditions
General category
Subcategory
f
Competitors prices
8
Government role
10
Industrial products price
Purpose of pricing
13

The desired phenomenon must be axial, so that all other
main categories can be related to it. These factors (Table
5) show the axial category.

Table5
Categories and concepts related to the axial phenomenon
General category

Subcategory

F

Decision to purchase
industrial product

Satisfaction with industrial products
Diversity of industrial products
Pleasant experience of an industrial brand
Long-term relationship with the brand
Customer trust
Advertising
Industrial product quality
Industrial product information
Industrial brand reputation

8
8
8
8
8
9
8
6
7

 Strategies
They are schemes and actions that are the output of the
axial category of the model and end in the implications

(Table 6). They show the categories and concepts related
to strategies.

Table 6
Categories and concepts related to strategies
General category
Satisfaction with
industrial marketing
channel

Subcategory
Direct selling
Online selling
Direct Channel
Indirect Channel

 Implications
They are the same outputs or results of actions and

f
8
8
7
9

reactions (Table 7). They deal with the categories and
concepts related to outcomes.

Table 7
Categories and concepts related to implications
General category

Subcategory

f

Relationship
marketing

Interest in industrial brand
More purchasing
Recommend the industrial brand to others
Product satisfaction
Industrial brand credibility

8
10
15
12
14

4.3. Selective coding

dimensions and categories of the research and the
extraction of the conceptual model of the research. By
combining key points and extracted codes, six main
categories of the research model were extracted, the
results of which can be seen in the conceptual model of
the research Figure 4.

In selective coding, the researcher selects the main
categories, relates them systematically to other categories,
validates the relationships, and expands the categories that
need further development. At this stage, the axial and
selective coding process leads to the key and basic
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Fig. 4. Conceptual model of research
4.4. Quantitative section

Smirnov test is used (Table 7). The significance level of
all variables is less than the error rate of 0.05.

To check the normality of the variables, KolmogorovTable 7
Significance level of variables

Variables
Satisfaction with industrial brand
Purchasing decision
Satisfaction with industrial marketing channel
Strengthening relationship marketing
Heuristics
Prices of industrial products

Table 8 shows the mean value of answers in the variables
to clarify whether the mean their answers differs from 3
Table 8
Kolmogorov-Smirnov test

K-S

Status
Normal
Normal
Normal
Normal
Normal
Normal

5050.5
356.5
026.5
000.5
036.5
033.5

(the mid number of the Likert scale).

Variable
Satisfaction with industrial brand

Mean

SD

Variance

00.4

97.5

36.5

Purchasing decision

52.4

05.5

96.5

Satisfaction with industrial marketing channel

03.4

92.5

02.5

Strengthening relationship marketing

05.4

94.5

00.5

Heuristics

56.4

05.5

90.5

Prices of industrial products

4.56

536.5

0.74
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In this study, as mentioned, after collecting data from the
initial samples, the data were entered into SPSS software

and Cronbach's alpha coefficient was calculated. It
indicated the high reliability of the questionnaire.

Table 9
Reliability of variables
Variable

Factor load

Source of research questions

Cronbach's alpha

Satisfaction with industrial
brand
Purchasing decision

0.790

LaPlaca and da Silva, 2016

0.840

0.710

Elizabeth et al., 2021

0.710

Satisfaction with industrial
marketing channel

0.730

Almquist et al., 2018

0.910

Strengthening relationship
marketing
Heuristics

0.510

Gyro, 2019

0.840

0.730

George et al., 2016

0.890

Prices of industrial
products

0.620

Gyro, 2019

0.860

Hypothesis testing and significance coefficients based on
structural model: If the relationship between the two
variables is higher than the absolute value of 1.96, it
means that there is a significant relationship between the
two variables and in the case of the model with factor

loads, the effect of independent variables on the
dependent is analyzed. Based on Figures 3 and 4, since
the coefficients t for all paths are greater than 1.96, it can
be concluded that this path is significant and the model is
approved at a 95% confidence level.

Table 10
Path coefficients
Path

Path coefficients

Purchasing decision → Satisfaction with industrial brand
Satisfaction with marketing channel → Purchasing decision
Satisfaction with marketing channel → heuristic
Strengthening relationship marketing → Satisfaction with marketing channel
Satisfaction with marketing channel → industrial products price

2.98
4.51
5.03
4.12
2.03

4.5. R2 or coefficient of determination criterion

be greater than 0.67, otherwise, theoretical foundation of
the model is doubted and it is stated that the model fails to
describe endogenous latent variables. After implementing
it in AMOS software, the results are as follows in Table
11.

The coefficient of determination is the main criterion for
evaluating the endogenous variables of the structural
model. The value of the coefficient of determination must
Table 11
Endogenous latent variables
Endogenous latent variables

R2

Satisfaction with industrial brand

0.635

Purchasing decision

0.780

Satisfaction with industrial marketing channel

0.823

Strengthening relational marketing

0.887

Heuristics

0.816

Prices of industrial products

0.863

As shown in the table above, the coefficient of
determination for all variables is greater than 0.67, which
means that the variables have been correctly identified in
this study.

5. Fit the General Model
This index examines the general predictive power of the
model and whether the tested model has been successful
in predicting endogenous latent variables. The closer the
value is to the number one, the better the quality of the
structural model.
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Fig.5. Structural model of the final research model


6. Optimization
based on
Many engineering optimization problems are often very
complex and difficult, and cannot be answered with the
usual optimization methods without considering many
simplifications. Conventional gradient-based optimization
methods have many disadvantages, including the initial
conjecture that leads to being trapped in local optimal
points. In recent years, the use of evolutionary algorithms
has been considered by many researchers in various areas
of optimization.
Based on Ariminio, evolutionary algorithms is a method
of gradual evolution whose general concept is derived
from the theory of natural evolution .However, the
process of evolution in this algorithm is much simpler
than that used in nature. (Arminio,2001)
To optimally design a multi-objective sliding mode
controller system, four objective functions have been
used. Object functions are defined as follows.
T

.

J1   (e12  e12 )dt
0

x

1.5
1.4

||J||2

1.3
1.2
1.1
1
0.9
0.8

0

0.2

0.4

Fig. 5. Pareto chart for the

)1(

J1

0.6

0.8

1

J 1 objective function

1.5
1.4

)2(

T

J ( ) , .

1.3

||J||2

J 4   (u12  u22 )d
0

)3(

1.2
1.1
1

T

J 3   ( s  s )d
2
1

0.9

)4(

2
2

0.8

0

0

0.2

0.4

Fig. 6. Pareto chart for the

Charts are first sorted for each of the objective functions
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1.5
1.4

||J||2

1.3
1.2
1.1
1
0.9
0.8

0

0.2

0.4

J3

Fig. 7. Pareto chart for the

0.6

J3

0.8

1

objective function

Fig. 11. Pareto chart for the

J 3 objective function

Fig. 12. Pareto chart for the

J 4 objective function

1.5
1.4

||J||2

1.3
1.2
1.1
1
0.9
0.8

0

0.2

0.4

0.6

J4

0.8

1

Fig. 8. Pareto chart for the J 4 objective function

7. Conclusion

Veliocity of Joint 2(rad/sec)

1

The results revealed that research on behavioral decisionmaking about affect-heuristics is more focused on the
implications of judgment based on mental-affective
responses. Heuristics enable us to be rational actors in
many situations. Based on the "risk as affect" approach,
with increasing the unrelated the affective responses and
cognitive assessments of the different options, the priority
determined by the affective responses will be more.
Studies of industrial markets suggest that intangible
properties such as satisfaction with marketing channel,
satisfaction with industrial brand, and organizational
purchasing behavior are more important than tangible
properties such as functional value when deciding to
purchase industrial products. Since purchasers are social
people, not calculators, they react both rationally and
affectively. Industrial marketers have recognized that
affects play a major role in industrial purchasing
decisions.
Based on the results of the present study, it can be
concluded that in industrial marketing, satisfaction with
the industrial brand and marketing channel are two basic
elements in the industrial decision-making process, both
of which arise from satisfaction and commitment.
Satisfaction with industrial brand is the main foundation
of modern marketing philosophy and the key to success
and superiority over competitors. Nowadays, having
satisfied customers for suppliers creates a competitive
situation for them, which increases market share and

0.5
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Fig. 9. Pareto chart for the

Fig. 10. Pareto chart for the
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profitability, since customers are always looking for
suppliers who offer better goods and services. Also,
research results on the price variable of industrial
products showed that increasing financial benefits for
customers in industrial markets is more effective than
other variables. Results revealed that in industrial
marketing, the role of relationship marketing is to try
bringing the company closer to customers to fully meet
their needs, and this approach increases market share,
profitability and reduces costs for companies. Also, the
key to the success of any business is in retaining current
customers, which is in line with the results of research
conducted by Li (Li et al, 2014).
It was also revealed that customers are always at the focus
of industrial marketing activities, but the way companies
look at this relationship is changing(Uzonwanne,2016).
No attempt has been made so far regarding two interactive
and communication perspectives. Thus, company should
emphasize the importance of establishing and maintaining
relationships between customers and industrial suppliers,
which is a complex and dynamic phenomenon. In
industrial marketing, the marketing mix variables are
constantly changing to achieve a more favorable response.
However, in a relational approach, the supplier and the
industrial purchaser both play an active role in the
interaction and this issue depends on the marketer's
perception of the purchasing power of the industrial
customer and his or her desire to use the supplier's
technical skills and production process. One of the
important results of the present study is that in industrial
marketing, the difference between the official price and
the real price plays a major role. The official price is the
price that companies announce and the real price is the
price that the customer ultimately pays. The results of this
study showed that companies face 5 important and
effective factors to determine the price of industrial
products in the market, including:
 Product value for the customer
 Competitive price
 Cost considerations
 The company pricing goal
 Government role
This issue is consistent with the results of a study
conducted by Fenton. This result is crucial for introducing
price in industrial marketing as a strategic variable
(Fenton et al. 2011).

Charles Makanyeza, Rudo Macheyo & Francois du Toit
(2016) Perceived product necessity, perceived value,
customer satisfaction and affective attitude: an
integrative model, Journal of African Business,
17(1), 69-86: .1080/15228916.2016.1112709.
Chaudhuri, Arjun (2006). Emotion and reason in
consumer behavior / Elsevier Inc,45(10)151-170
Creswell, J. W. (2005). Educational research: Planning,
conducting, and evaluating quantitative and
qualitative research. Upper Saddle River, NJ:
Pearson Education.
Damasio, A. R. (1994). Descartes’ error: Emotion, reason,
and the human brain. New York: Avon
D'Antone, Simona & Rea, Andrea& Spencer, Robert.
(2012)." Rethinking an approach to b2b and b2c
branding: a review of the literature, conclusions and
future research directions". 28th IMP-conference in
Rome, Italy in 2012.
Diba, Hoda & Vella, Joseph & Abratt, Russell. (2019).
Social media influence on the B2B buying process.
Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing.
,25(10)15-19.10.1108/ -12-2018-0403.
Elizabeth Agyeiwaah & Frederick Dayour & Ben Goh
(2021) Understanding backpacker sustainable
behavior using the tri-component attitude model.
Journal of Sustainable. 29 (7) 1193-1214
Fenton-O'Creevy, Mark & Soane, Emma & Nicholson,
Nigel & Willman, Paul. (2011). Thinking, feeling
and deciding: The influence of emotions on the
decision making and performance of traders. Journal
of Organizational Behavior. 32.(8) 1044-1061
Fernández, Walter D. (2004), Using the Glaserian
Approach in Grounded Studies of Emerging
Business Practices. Electronic Journal of Business
Research Methods, 2(2).
Fleming, Jane. (2018): "Emotions in b2b buying, the
evidence" Sophisticated marketer, issue4, linkedin,
quarter 4,19(8)15-23
George, Jennifer & Dane, Erik. (2016). Affect, emotion,
and decision making. Organizational Behavior and
Human
Decision
Processes.136.
(61)47-55.
10.1016/j.obhdp.2016.06.004
Glaser, Barney G. (1978), Theoretical Sensitivity:
Advances in the Methodology of Grounded Theory,
Mill Valley, California: The Sociology Press.
Gyro, (2019)." Why You Need to Add Emotion to Your
Programmatic Buying". https://www.gyro.com/gyrothinking/why-you-need-to-add-emotion-to-yourprogrammatic-buying/
Gyro, (2019)." How Technology Has Forced Marketers to
Become
More
Human".
https://www.gyro.com/gyro-thinking/howtechnology-has-forced-marketers-to-become-morehuman/
Hawaldar,
K.
Krishna,
)2003(
INDUSTRIAL
MARKETING, TATA McGraw-Hill Publishing.
Company. Limited, New Delhi. 2nd Reprint.
Hutchins, Jennifer & Rodriguez, Darlene. (2017). The soft
side of branding: leveraging emotional intelligence.
Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing. 33. 00-

References
Almquist, Eric & Cleghorn, Jamie & Sherer L., Lori
(2018):"THE B2B ELEMENTS OF VALUE" Harvard
Business Review: March-April,96(2), 72-81
Arminio, J. (2001). Exploring the nature of race-related
guilt.Journal of Multicultural Counseling &
Development, 29(13) 239-252.
Bagozzi, R. (2006), “The role of social and self-conscious
affects in the regulation of business-to-business
relationships in salesperson-customer interactions”
Journal of Business&IndustrialMarketing, 21(7),453456.
205

Seyedeh Hanieh Mirkiaei Tamijani And et al./ Providing an Optimal Model of Affective Attitude in…

performance of traders. Journal of Organizational
Behavior. 32. 10.1002/job.720
Phelps, E. A. (2006). Emotion and cognition: Insights
from studies of the human amygdala. Annual
Review of Psychology, 57, 27–53
Pfoertsch, W., Linder, C., Beuk, F., Bartikowski, B.,
Luczak, C. A. (2007). B2B Brand Definition Understanding the Role of Brands in Business and
Consumer Markets.
Slovic, P., Finucane, M., Peters, E., & MacGregor, D.
(2002). The Affect Heuristic. In T. Gilovich, D.
Griffin, & D. Kahneman (Eds.), Heuristics and
Biases: The Psychology of Intuitive Judgment (pp.
397-420). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
doi:10.1017/CBO9780511808098.025
Steward, Michelle & Narus, James & Roehm, Michelle &
Ritz, Wendy.(2019). From transactions to journeys
and beyond: The evolution of B2B buying process
modeling. Industrial Marketing Management.83.
10.1016/.2019.05.002
Strauss AL, Corbin JM.(1990) The basics of qualitative
research: grounded theory procedures and
techniques. Newbury Park, CA: SAGE,
Swani, K., Brown, B.P. and Milne, G.R. (2014), “Should
tweets differ for B2B and B2C? An analysis of
fortune 500 companies’ Twitter communications”,
Industrial Marketing Management, Vol. 43No. 5, pp.
873-881.
Uzonwanne, Francis. (2016). Rational Model of Decision
Making. 19(8)110-121.10.1007/978-3-319-318165_2474-1.
Zeeland, Eveline & Henseler, Jörg. (2018). The
behavioural response of the professional buyer on
social cues from the vendor and how to measure it.
Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing. 33. 7283. 10.1108/ -06-2016-0135.

00. 10.1108 -02-2017-0053
Kemp, Elyria & Borders, Aberdeen & Anaza, Nwamaka
& Johnston, Wesley, (2018) "The heart in
organizational buying: marketers’ understanding of
emotions and decision-making of buyers", Journal of
Business & Industrial Marketing, Vol. 33 Issue: 1,
pp.19-28,
https://doi.org/10.1108/JBIM-06-20170129
Kevser Tasel-Jurkovic& İpek Altinbasak-Farina (2021)
Higher education institution choice intention model:
mediation effect of attitude Journal of Marketing for
Higher Education. , Published online: 27 Aug 2021.
LaPlaca, P. and da Silva, R.V. (2016), “B2B: a paradigm
shift from economic exchange to behavioral theory:
a quest for better explanations and predictions”,
Psychology & Marketing, Vol. 33 No. 4, pp. 232249
Leone, Luigi & Perugini, Marco & Bagozzi, Richard.
(2005). Emotions and decision making: Regulatory
focus moderates the influence of anticipated
emotions on action evaluations. Cognition &
Emotion - COGNITION EMOTION. 19.
10.1080/02699930500203203.
Li, Dongjin & Wang, Cheng & Jiang, Ying & Barnes,
Bradley & Zhang, Hao. (2014). The asymmetric
influence of cognitive and affective country image
on rational and experiential purchases. European
Journal of Marketing. 48. 2153-2175. 10.1108/EJM09-2012-0505
MacInnis, D. J. (2011). A framework for conceptual
contributions in,marketing. Journal of Marketing, 75,
136–154.
Matias, R. (2018). The B2B buying process has changed:
Here's how not to get left behind. Retrieved from
http://www.callboxinc.com/b2b-marketingandstrategy/b2b-buying-process-changed-heres-notget-left-behind/.
Paul. (2011). Thinking, feeling and deciding: The
influence of emotions on the decision making and

This article can be cited:
Mirkiaei Tamijani, S., Saeednia, H., Alipour Darvish, Z. (2022). Providing an Optimal
Model of Affective Attitude in Customers' Purchasing Decisions in Industrial Markets.
Journal of Optimization in Industrial Engineering, 15(1), 195-206.
http://www.qjie.ir/article_689022.html
DOI: 10.22094/joie.2022.1931190.1856

206

